

SUSTAINABLE INVESTING HIGHLIGHTS

NOVEMBER 2020



Drones: Facilitate Better Understanding of Climate Risk, and Deliver Health Solutions During Pandemic

Climate risks continue, and the path towards a post lockdown of 2020 remains as a keen interest to businesses, policymakers, and individual investors. Scientists are using drones within two important areas of significant risk.¹ Drones are being used to better understand climate risk and are being tested to safely deliver vaccines that may be a solution to the current COVID-19 health crisis.²

In the wake of the lockdown of 2020, drone delivery has continued to experience some buzz as a handful of start-ups that provide drone delivery services expressed interest in helping transport COVID-19 vaccines from medical facilities to vulnerable individuals and communities.³ The rationale for the use of drones is directly linked to the disruption of medical supply chain logistics during the lockdown. For instance, in the United Kingdom, a National Health Services ("NHS") drone was used to deliver blood tests, COVID-19 samples, and personal protective equipment between hospitals in England.⁴ Similarly, before the lockdown of 2020, Zipline, a United States drone delivery start-up, was able to partner with the Rwandan government to deliver blood supplies by drone, serving rural communities with logistics difficulties.⁵ Since its partnership with the Rwandan government, Zipline drones "have cumulatively flown more than 1 million kilometers in Rwanda with more than 13 thousand deliveries. On the outskirts of Kigali, drones carried 35% of blood samples to be transfused."6





Drone Technology Improves North Pole Climate Change Expedition and Medicine Delivery

Drones are also playing a role in understanding the magnitude and severity of risks from climate change. Recently, scientists used drones to gather data to better understand the impact of climate change on the North Pole. According to a Bloomberg article by Laura Millan Lombrana, "Drones and helicopters have trouble near the North Pole because global positioning satellites suffer small uncertainties at extreme northern latitudes. This creates mounting confusion for navigation; the closer a pilot gets to the North Pole."

However, Roberta Pirazzini and her colleague Henna-Reetta Hannula, both from the Finnish Meteorological Institute, were able to be the first to fly drones near the North Pole. Their expedition, which is part of the MOSAiC study of the Arctic, has helped researchers further understand the impact of climate change in the Arctic region, most especially on the North Pole. At the end of the MOSAic expedition, which lasted for more than a year, one scientist "noticed that the region is warming at least twice as fast as the rest of the world," providing strong evidence that the Arctic is increasingly adversely impacted in a significant and material way. ¹⁰





TCFD Goes Mainstream as Global Big Companies Supports Climate Risk Disclosure

A new report by the Task Force on Climate-related Financial Disclosures ("TCFD") states that nearly 1500 companies and organizations have expressed their support for the TCFD recommendations, representing an increase of over 85% since the 2019 status report. However, despite the significant momentum, the 2020 Status Report highlights the continuing need for progress in improving TCFD-aligned disclosures given the urgent demand for consistency and comparability in reporting. Particularly, disclosure of the potential financial impact of climate change on companies' businesses and strategies remains low."¹¹

The TCFD report also found that since its first publication in 2017, climate risk-related disclosures and recommendations have increased steadily, with more progress needed for more TCFD integration into business reporting. Other key findings from the newly released report include:¹²

- 1. In 2019, 42% of companies with a market capitalization above \$10 billion to some extent disclosed some climate-risk related information in line with the TCFD recommendation.¹³
- 2. Approximately 60% of large global companies support TCFD recommendations.¹⁴
- 3. Energy and building material companies lead the way, with 40% of energy companies and 30% of materials companies providing TCFD disclosure.¹⁵
- 4. The new report provides a roadmap for a better alignment of companies' climate risk disclosure with the TCFD as a framework and serves as a guide for decision-making.¹⁶

TCFD, which the Financial Stability Board ("FSB") launched, was designed to increase transparency and help make the financial markets more efficient and resilient, allowing businesses and investors to better understand climate risk while transitioning into a low-carbon economy.¹⁷





We need a Marshall Plan to Address Climate Change and Inequality, Says Jeremy Grantham

The lockdown of 2020 and climate change have together caused huge disruption as to how businesses and society interact, resulting in uneven and partial recovery within countries. As businesses, government, and individual investors continue to figure out the path forward towards a post-lockdown world, Jeremy Grantham, the Co-Founder and Chief Investment Strategist of Grantham, Mayo, van Otterloo ("GMO") has called for a Marshall Plan to revive economic growth amid the pandemic and climate risks linked to threats of global warming. The Marshall Plan is similar to the one developed to help Western Europe recover the catastrophic damages from World War II.

The Marshall Plan should include a robust investment in sustainable infrastructure, which will fuel economic growth that could then help address inequality and climate change. According to Grantham, "A public works program would not only help revive the economy amid Covid-19, but it would also be to the long-term geopolitical advantage of the U.S. because it would help challenge China's dominance in green energy and industry." As evidence of China's dominance, Grantham noted that the U.S. has only 400 electric buses compared with 400,000 in China. The Marshall Plan points to a green economy driven by renewable energy, rather than oil and other fossil fuels that have powered the industry in recent decades.

Grantham's call for a Marshal Plan came on the eve of the 2020 election that resulted in Joe Biden becoming President-elect, positioned to carry out his campaign plan centered on "building a modern, sustainable infrastructure and equitable clean energy future."





We need a Marshall Plan to Address Climate Change and Inequality, Says Jeremy Grantham (Continued)

The Biden Plan proposes spending federal investment funds of more than \$5 trillion in funds for spurring state, local, and private measures to address climate change, pushing for net-zero emissions by 2050, reentering the Paris climate accords, and banning new oil and gas permits on public lands and waters."²⁵ Furthermore, the plan would expand the "introduction of electric vehicles, through tax credits, boosted research and development into technologies including large-scale battery power storage and carbon capture and minimization, and modernizing infrastructure, including the nation's electricity grid and a nationwide network of public charging stations for EVs."²⁶

Meanwhile, the United Nations Environmental Program Finance Initiative ("UNEP FI") and the Principles for Responsible Investment ("PRI") recently convened an event that brought The Net-Zero Asset Owner Alliance to discuss pathways towards alignment with the International Panel on Climate Change ("IPCC") 1.5°C scenario and transition to net-zero greenhouse gas emissions by 2050.²⁷ The Net Zero Asset Owner Alliance is comprised of the world's thirty largest pension funds and investment firms managing \$5 trillion in assets. According to Günther Thallinger, a chief investment officer of Allianz and chair of the United Nations-convened Net-Zero Asset Owner Alliance, "Reaching net-zero is not simply reducing emissions and carrying on with the business models of today." Similarly, Alliance members "do not seek to "engage in a divestment exercise, rather they intend to engage with portfolio companies to assist them in adjusting their business models."





Companies Continue to Push for DEI, Committing Large Funds Towards DEI Initiatives.

The current economic and social environment has continued to resonate with businesses as they figure out how to address diversity, equity, and inclusion ("DEI") challenges that are being exposed by the lockdown and the worst economic recession experienced since the great depression.³⁰ Addressing DEI challenges has become an essential topic for businesses, individual investors, and foundations trying to align their investments with their values or mission. For instance, companies globally are creating DEI strategies or initiatives to address concerns associated with DEI issues.

American Express recently joined the league of corporations pledging funds to address DEI issues. AMEX has committed approximately \$1 billion to advance racial and gender equality. The commitment is arising out of heightened awareness of the need to address racial inequality resulting from the series of protests earlier this year.³¹

Earlier in October, JP Morgan was the first financial company to commit \$30 billion over the next five years to address racial inequality. According to Jamie Dimon, CEO of JP Morgan Chase, "We can do more and do better to break down systems that have propagated racism and widespread economic inequality, especially for Black and Latinx people."32





Companies Continue to Push for DEI, Committing Large Funds Towards DEI Initiatives (Continued)

Meanwhile, Wells Fargo became the latest company on Wall Street to create an executive role focused on the company's diverse segments, representation, and inclusion, with the hiring of Kleber Santos.³³ The appointment of Kleber came after Charles Scharf, CEO of Wells Fargo, commented on a Zoom meeting that Wells Fargo is unable to reach its diversity goals because there are not enough qualified minorities from which to recruit.³⁴ Kleber will report to Scharf and will serve on the company's Operating Committee.





About the SDGs, Targets, and Indicators

The SDGs

The 2030 Agenda for Sustainable Development, adopted by all United Nations Member States in 2015, provides a shared blueprint for peace and prosperity for people and the planet, now and into the future. At its heart are the 17 Sustainable Development Goals ("SDGs"), which are an urgent call for action by all countries - developed and developing - in a global partnership. They recognize that ending poverty and other deprivations must go hand-in-hand with strategies that improve health and education, reduce inequality, and spur economic growth – all while tackling climate change and working to preserve our oceans and forests.³⁵

Targets

The SDGs targets are set to be achieved by 2030. There are approximately 169 targets covering a broad range of sustainable development issues.36

Indicators

The SDGs indicators are used to measure progress made by the United Nations member states towards the achievement of SDGs targets. There are approximately 232 indicators set by the United Nations to measure SDGs progress.³⁷



Citations

- ¹ Mariana Mazzucato. "We need to act boldly now if we are to avoid economy-wide lockdowns to halt climate change." Market Watch. September 23, 2020. Accessed November 2, 2020. https://www.marketwatch.com/story/we-need-to-act-boldly-now-if-we-are-to-avoid-economy-widelockdowns-to-halt-climate-change-11600879250
- ² Id.
- ³ Marc Vartabedian. "Drone Startups Aim to Carve Out Role in Delivery of Potential Covid-19 Vaccine." The Wall Street Journal. November 1, 2020. Accessed November 2, 2020. https://www.wsj.com/articles/drone-startups-aim-to-carve-out-role-in-delivery-of-potential-covid-19-vaccine-11604239201
- ⁴ Aaron Walawalkar. "NHS using drones to deliver coronavirus kit between hospitals." The Guardian. October 17, 2020. Accessed November 2, 2020. https://www.theguardian.com/technology/2020/oct/17/nhs-drones-deliver-coronavirus-kit-between-hospitals-essex
- ⁵ Aryn Baker. "Zipline's Drones Are Saving Lives: U.S. startup Zipline has teamed up with the Rwandan government to deliver blood supplies by drone." Time. May 31, 2018. Accessed November 2, 2020. https://time.com/longform/ziplines-drones-are-savinglives/#:~:text=It%20was%20Dec.,far%2Dflung%20hospitals%20by%20air.
- 6 Polaris Market Research. "Medical Drones Market Size Worth \$947.6 Million By 2027 | CAGR: 31.6%: Polaris Market Research." PR Newswire. October 28, 2020. Accessed November 2, 2020. https://www.prnewswire.com/news-releases/medical-drones-market-size-worth-947-6-million-by-2027--cagr-31-6-polaris-market-research-301161503.html
- ⁷ Laura Millan Lombrana. "First Drone Goes Flying to the North Pole on a Climate Mission." Bloomberg. October 28, 2020. Accessed November 2, 2020. https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2020-10-28/first-drone-goes-flving-to-the-north-pole-on-a-climate-mission ⁸ Id.
- ⁹ Id.
- 10 Linda Givetash. "Arctic researcher warns the 'the ice is dying' after landmark expedition." NBC News. October 13, 2020. Accessed November 2, 2020. https://www.nbcnews.com/news/world/arctic-researcher-warns-ice-dving-after-landmark-expedition-n1243073
- ¹¹ Garnet Roach. "TCFD goes 'mainstream' as investor demand grows." IR Magazine. November 2, 2020. Accessed November 2, 2020. https://www.irmagazine.com/esg/tcfd-goes-mainstream-investor-demand-grows
- ¹² Id.
- ¹³ Hazel Bradford. "Climate-related disclosure improving, task force says." Pensions & Investment. October 29, 2020. Accessed November 2, 2020.
- 14 Emily Holbrook. "New Report Shows an Increase in Companies Publishing Sustainability Reports Compared to 2018." Environment and Energy Leader. October 26, 2020. Accessed November 2, 2020. https://www.environmentalleader.com/2020/10/new-report-shows-an-increase-incompanies-publishing-sustainability-reports-compared-to-2018/
- 15 Financial Stability Board. "2020 Status Report: Task Force on Climate-related Financial Disclosures." Financial Stability Board. October 29, 2020. Accessed November 2, 2020. https://www.fsb.org/2020/10/2020-status-report-task-force-on-climate-related-financial-disclosures/



Citations

- ¹⁶ Matt Orsagh. "Finance needs to lift its climate game." Top 1000 Funds. October 16, 2020. Accessed November 2, 2020. https://www.top1000funds.com/2020/10/finance-needs-to-lift-its-climate-game/
- ¹⁷ Frank Watson. "1,500 organizations back climate disclosure guidance: TCFD report." S & P Global. October 29, 2020. Accessed November 2, 2020. https://www.spglobal.com/platts/en/market-insights/latest-news/coal/102920-1500-organizations-back-climate-disclosure-guidance-tcfd-report
- ¹⁸ Francesco Grigoli and Damiano Sandri. "COVID's Impact in Real Time: Finding Balance Amid the Crisis." International Monetary Fund. October 8, 2020. November 3, 2020. https://blogs.imf.org/2020/10/08/covids-impact-in-real-time-finding-balance-amid-the-crisis/
- ¹⁹ Evan Simonoff. "Grantham Calls For New American Marshall Plan To Combat Inequality, Climate Change." Financial Advisor. November 2, 2020. Accessed November 3, 2020. https://www.fa-mag.com/news/grantham-calls-for-new-american-marshall-plan-to-combat-inequality-climate-change-58755.html
- ²⁰ Bernice Napach. "GMO's Grantham: We Need a New Marshall Plan." Think Advisor. November 2, 2020. Accessed November 3, 2020. https://www.thinkadvisor.com/2020/11/02/gmos-grantham-we-need-a-new-marshall-plan/
 ²¹ Id.
- ²² Id.
- ²³ Saijel Kishan. "GMO's Jeremy Grantham Calls for Marshall Plan to Tackle Climate Change." Bloomberg. November 2, 2020. Accessed November 3, 2020. https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2020-11-02/gmo-s-grantham-calls-for-marshall-plan-to-tackle-climate-change
- ²⁴ Mike Sheen. "Jeremy Grantham: the US must embrace 'second coming of the Marshall Plan." Investment Week. November 2, 2020. Accessed November 3, 2020. https://www.investmentweek.co.uk/news/4022615/jeremy-grantham-us-embrace-coming-marshall-plan
- ²⁵ Jacob Pramuk "Biden unveils \$1.7 trillion climate plan, paid for by reversing Trump corporate tax cuts." CNBC. June 4, 2019. Accessed November 4, 2020. https://www.cnbc.com/2019/06/04/joe-biden-unveils-climate-plan-funded-by-reversing-trump-tax-cuts.html
- ²⁶ Tim Mullaney. "How Biden's \$1.7 trillion climate plan would change America after Trump's Big Oil presidency." CNBC. October 1, 2020. Accessed November 4, 2020. https://www.cnbc.com/2020/10/01/bidens-1point7-trillion-climate-plan-would-be-blow-to-big-oil-.html
- ²⁷ Kalyeena Makortoff. "Top asset owners commit to big carbon emissions cuts." The Guardian. October 13, 2020. Accessed November 4, 2020. https://www.theguardian.com/environment/2020/oct/13/top-asset-managers-commit-to-big-carbon-emissions-cuts
- ²⁸ Jean Haggerty. "\$1T milestone for green bonds underscores larger fixed-income shifts." GreenBiz. November 2, 2020. Accessed November 4, 2020. https://www.greenbiz.com/article/1t-milestone-green-bonds-underscores-larger-fixed-income-shifts
- ²⁹ SDG Knowledge Hub. "Investors Aligning Portfolio Decarbonization Targets with 1.5°C Scenario." SDG Knowledge Hub. November 2, 2020. Accessed November 4, 2020. http://sdg.iisd.org/news/investors-align-portfolio-decarbonization-targets-with-1-5c-

scenario/?utm_medium=email&utm_campaign=SDG%20Weekly%20Update%20-

%205%20November%202020&utm content=SDG%20Weekly%20Update%20-

%205%20November%202020+CID 04fe77d2498e1b28006dfc46262a6866&utm source=cm&utm term=Read



Citations

- ³⁰ Mark Tosczak. "Companies seek ways to report diversity progress." Journal of Accountancy. October 29, 2020. November 4, 2020. https://www.journalofaccountancy.com/news/2020/oct/companies-seek-ways-to-report-diversity-progress.html
- ³¹ Reuters. "American Express to invest \$1 billion in diversity push." Reuters. October 29, 2020. Accessed November 4, 2020. https://www.reuters.com/article/american-express-diversity/american-express-to-invest-1-billion-in-diversity-push-idUSKBN27E2U9
- ³² Catherine Thorbecke. "JPMorgan Chase commits \$30 billion to tackle the racial wealth gap." ABC News. October 9, 2020. Accessed November 4, 2020. https://abcnews.go.com/Business/jpmorgan-chase-commits-30-billion-tackle-racial-wealth/story?id=73520275
- ³³ Reuters. "Wells Fargo appoints Kleber Santos to oversee diversity." Reuters. November 2, 2020. Accessed November 6, 2020. https://www.reuters.com/article/wells-fargo-moves-diversity/wells-fargo-appoints-kleber-santos-to-oversee-diversity-idUSL4N2HO3NQ
- ³⁴ Imani Moise, Jessica DiNapoli, and Ross Kerber. "Wells Fargo CEO exasperated some Black employees in a Zoom meeting by saying the bank's trouble reaching diversity goals was because there wasn't enough qualified minorities." Business Insider. September 22, 2020. Accessed November 6, 2020. https://www.businessinsider.com/exclusive-wells-fargo-ceo-ruffles-feathers-with-comments-about-diverse-talent-2020-9
- ³⁵ United Nations Statistics Division. "SDG Indicators: Global indicator framework for the Sustainable Development Goals and targets of the 2030 Agenda for Sustainable Development." N.d. Accessed November 4, 2020. https://unstats.un.org/sdgs/indicators/indicators-list ³⁶ Id.
- ³⁷ U.S. National Statistics for the U.N. Sustainable Development Goals. "SDG Targets and Indicators." U.S. National Statistics for the U.N. Sustainable Development Goals. N.d. Accessed November 4, 2020. https://sdg.data.gov/



Disclosures

The information provided in this commentary is intended to be educational in nature and not advice relative to any investment or portfolio offered through Pathstone. The views expressed in this commentary reflect the opinion of the author based on data available as of the date this commentary was written and is subject to change without notice. This commentary is not a complete analysis of any sector, industry or security. Individual investors should consult with their financial advisor before implementing changes in their portfolio based on opinions expressed. The information provided in this commentary is not a solicitation for the investment management services of Pathstone. The graphs and tables included herein have been provided by commercial databases and, while we believe the information to be reliable, we assume no responsibility for any error or omission. The recipients of this communication assume all risks in relying on the information set forth herein. Past performance of any investment, industry, asset class or investment strategy is no guarantee of future performance.